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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To give members an update on the work underway to look at the options of how to deal with the collapsed section of the riverside footpath through Brungerley Park, Clitheroe and

1.2
To decide what course of action to follow in the light of the information available at the present time.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions & Priorities

· Council Ambitions: -

· to protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area

· Council’s core values: -

· none

· Community objectives: -

· culture, heritage & tourism

· Corporate priorities: - 

· none

· Citizens Charter: -

· none

2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
A 5m section of the path running alongside the River Ribble in Brungerley Park partially collapsed in autumn last year following the uprooting of a large tree on the steep riverbank beneath it.

2.2
For safety reasons the majority of the riverside section of the footpath through the park has been and remains closed off to the public.

2.3
Following previous reports on this matter to Committee, a request was made to Policy & Finance Committee (min 149(ii)) requesting that a sum of £3,000 be made available to carry out a desk top study and boreholes to help determine if a repair is feasible and affordable.

3.
ISSUES

3.1
The County Council’s Highways and Environmental Management Team were appointed to do the necessary investigation work and report back on the possible options for a repair of the footpath.  A draft response in letter form has been received which suggests that three solutions are feasible for reconstruction of the failure which are: -

(i)
The most difficult and potentially costly option would be to anchor a structure into the strong limestone, which was encountered at the rear of the footway.  However this option would require additional investigation to establish if the limestone is fractured and whether an acceptable bond could be established within the bedrock.  The investigation would require specialist small rotary equipment and therefore only a small number of contractors may have this equipment available.

(ii)
An alternative would be to install mini piles through the existing footway which could support a structure that would be self-supporting if further erosion occurs.  The piling equipment is relatively small and therefore access should not be a problem.  However, if the profile of the strong limestone horizon is steep as the investigation has suggested it may be difficult to obtain a suitable depth of embedment for the piles.  This would then put the long-term stability of any solution at risk.  Therefore it would be necessary to undertake some further investigation at river level in order to establish what proportion of the existing slope could be subject to further erosion.  However, this investigation would have to wait until the river is lower possibly next summer when it would be safer to undertake the work.

(iii)
The simplest and potentially the most economic solution to the problem may be to move the existing footway into the wooded area at the rear of the existing footway.  The hand auger at this location proved strong limestone at shallow depth and therefore it may be possible to move the footway on to this better material and support the existing slope with gabion baskets.  This option would move the footway further from the river where erosion is less likely and if combined with planting of vegetation to provide stabilisation of the slope could produce a long-term solution for this location.

3.2
On the basis of this initial report I have asked that a plan and a section of option (iii) are drawn up and that a rough cost estimate is provided so this possible solution can be given further consideration.   I have also asked that an option (iv) is developed and that is to close the footpath off permanently making the site safe and therefore diverting users onto other footpaths more or less as at present.

3.3
We have also met with an experienced arboricultural contractor and discussed the practicalities and costs with him of removing other trees along the riverside that might in the fullness of time lead to further collapses of the footpath.  At the time of writing this report I am waiting for his recommendations and proposals and hope to elaborate further on this matter on the night of the meeting.

4.
 RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1
Resources

· Policy and Finance Committee approved a sum of £3,000 to pay for the initial site investigation work.  There is no budgetary provision for any further work relating to this matter at this present time.


Technical, Environmental and Legal

· At present the technical advice is being provided by Lancashire County Council’s Asset Manager John Thorpe in the Highways and Environmental Management Section.  Any practical work to repair the footpath will be technically complex and environmentally sensitive.


Political

· There are no known political issues associated with this report.


Reputation

· Clearly there is an interest from a number of local people in the restoration of this footpath, but it may not make sound economical sense to carry out the necessary repairs to bring it back into use.  Should this be the eventual outcome of the exercise currently underway whilst nevertheless justifiable, it may affect the reputation of the Council for some people.  However we are not at this point yet.

5.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
Consider what course of action to take as a consequence of the outcome of the initial investigation work as referred to in this report and the further information provided verbally on the night of the meeting.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers

· 15th January 2008 

· 3rd June 2008

· 9th September 2008

· report prepared by Lancashire County Council, December 2007

For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.
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